




























































Sharon A. Remley, Esq.                                INYO LEGAL SELF-HELP CENTER            TELEPHONE (760) 872-4444         
Director/Family Law Facilitator         A SERVICE OF THE SUPERIOR COURT OF CALIFORNIA             FACSIMILE (760) 872-4448 

COUNTY OF INYO    
314 W. Line Street, Suite D 

Bishop, CA  93514 
 

August 22, 2012 
 
Dear Justice Hill and Court Facilities Working Group Members: 
 
 As Director of the Self-Help Center and Family Law Facilitator for the Inyo County Superior 
Court, I am writing this letter to express my strong support of the SB 1407 Inyo County Courthouse 
Facility Project that you are now in the process of reassessing.  Our County is in desperate need of a new 
courthouse in the population center of Bishop, which is also where all the Inyo County Bar maintain 
their offices. 
 
 In reviewing the proposed criterion that you will be utilizing to reassess the court projects, I am 
confident that you will find that Inyo’s need is exceptional and that the current state of the court more 
than meets each of your criteria.   
 

Our current courthouse is located in the repurposed Bishop Grammar School building which was 
constructed in 1914.  The grammar school building houses the Court, the Sheriff’s substation, and City 
Hall.  Every single square foot of the building is used to capacity and no amount of remodeling is going 
to rectify our problems.  Our present courthouse facilities are overcrowded, physically deficient, and 
lack accessibility for disabled visitors.  Security does not meet current required standards.  The current 
courthouse facilities lack adequate room for needed services, such as a child’s waiting room, adequate 
space for jury assembly, and even private spaces for attorneys to conduct mandatory settlement 
conferences, or to confer with their clients.   

 
The only available “waiting” space for court users is a short, narrow hallway located directly 

outside the courtroom.  Court users are crowded into this hallway while they wait for the courtroom to 
open.  Even in juvenile, dependency, and other confidential matters, the only available waiting area is in 
the hallway.  Frequently, there can be as many as 50 people waiting in the hallway; more court users 
than available seats, so people are forced to stand and crowd around doorways and the security 
screening area.  I have witnessed this hallway get so congested that court users have stood shoulder to 
shoulder.   

 
Overcrowding in the waiting area creates safety issues.  In discussing the need for a new 

courthouse with other Inyo Bar members, several have noted that the lack of appropriate waiting areas, 
particularly in criminal, domestic violence, civil harassment, and juvenile matters, causes heightened 
tensions among court users and creates a “volatile” atmosphere.  However, given the limited space 
available in the grammar school building, there is no other area where court users can wait.  A new 
courthouse with appropriate waiting areas where court users are not forced to huddle together would 
certainly reduce these safety concerns.    

 
In addition, other attorneys have expressed frustration in not having any private areas where they 

can meet with their clients, including private areas for Minor’s Counsel to meet with children or their 
parents.  The only available space is in the hallway, or outside.  Further, the only route to access the 
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Court Clerk’s window is through this same hallway.  As a result, at any given time, any member of the 
public can witness other community members waiting in the hallway for their case to be called, 
including those matters meant to be confidential.  The Court has coordinated with County/City agencies 
in the use of other spaces located in the grammar school building; however, the available spaces are very 
small and completely lacking in security and do not resolve the underlying overcrowding issues.  In 
addition, these spaces are not always available for the Court’s use.        
 

The overcrowding problem directly affects our court users’ perception of the courthouse and 
their willingness to access court services.  During the criminal and juvenile calendars, self-represented 
litigants using the services of my office have expressed their unease and reluctance in having to navigate 
the congested hallway in order to file documents at the Court Clerk’s window.  Likewise, I have had 
other self-represented litigants express their reluctance to even seek judicial assistance stating, “then 
everybody will know my personal business”.  In addition, I have overheard attorneys, local and out of 
area, comment on the overall cramped conditions of our courthouse, the lack of appropriate waiting 
areas, the cramped condition of the courtroom itself, and even the size and condition of our judicial 
officers’ chambers.  We have two judicial officers, but only one judicial chamber.  The space that is 
available for the assistant judicial officer is a walkway with a small desk placed in the corner.  The space 
is crowded with storage boxes, books and files, and has no privacy.  Within this space, one wall is 
completely open to the court staff kitchen area and the court clerks’ stations.  There are no other 
available spaces for our assistant judicial officer.    
 

Due to lack of available space in the current courthouse, the Self-Help Center/Family Law 
Facilitator’s Office is located off-site which is not convenient for court users who need to utilize my 
services.  Access to this particular court service would be greatly improved if the Self-Help 
Center/Family Law Facilitator’s Office was located within the courthouse.  As you are already aware, it 
is much more likely that a court user will utilize a court service if that service is located within the same 
building rather than having to travel to a completely different location.  I attend the morning Family Law 
calendars to answer questions for self-represented litigants and to assist in preparation of court orders.  
There have been numerous instances where the judicial officer has instructed the litigant to go directly to 
my office for services immediately following their hearing, and the litigant simply does not do it.  I am 
confident that if my office was located within the same building as the courthouse that it would be more 
convenient for court users to access my office, and thereby much more likely they would actually utilize 
my services.   In addition, being off-site presents safety concerns for our court users particularly in civil 
harassment and domestic violence cases since we do not have the benefit of any type of security.          
 
 As a member of the Project Advisory Group for the project, I am confident that the site selected 
would address your criterion and provide the needed space and facilities to properly and safely address 
the needs of our ever growing court user population.    
 
 I hope that, in reviewing projects, you will once again confirm that the SB 1407 Inyo Courthouse 
project is vital to the continuation of effective judicial court functions within our County.       

 
       Sincerely, 

SHARON A. REMLEY   
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